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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 29, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Associate Planner Johnson 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini reported that the Commission had received a letter from Dana Dillworth regarding the Sierra Point biotech project and miscellaneous other items.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07, Use Permit UP-12-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,047 spaces, and 15,000 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; HCP LS Brisbane, LLC, applicant & owner; APN 007-165-080, -090 & -100


Principal Planner Swiecki said staff and the City’s environmental consultant would present background information about the environmental impact report (EIR) and its findings, and then the applicant would make a presentation on the features of the project if that was the Commission’s desire.  He noted that the staff report addresses nearly all components of the project in detail.  He recommended hearing the presentations and continuing this matter to the next meeting.


Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the applicant is proposing a large biotech campus on an approximately 23-acre site in the Sierra Point subarea on the south side of Sierra Point Parkway.  He noted that Sierra Point is a former landfill that was reclaimed in the early 1970’s.  The City approved a master development agreement and design guidelines in the early 1980’s, and the design guidelines were revised and updated in 2001.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the approved master plan called for three office towers and a parking structure, with a total built area of about 630,000 square feet.  In 2006, the applicant filed an application to construct a five-building life sciences complex instead of the office towers, and an EIR was prepared based on that design.


Principal Planner Swiecki noted the Planning Commission reviewed the draft EIR late last year and expressed concerns about minimizing some of the visual impacts associated with parking structure.  Additionally, since the review last year, the City engaged Freedman, Tung & Bottomley to assist with development of more defined plans for a public plaza at Sierra Point, and the applicant revised the project accordingly consistent with the direction of that study.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the current proposal includes five biotech buildings plus a 15,000-square-foot retail building along the north face of the parking structure along Sierra Point Parkway to soften the aesthetic impacts of the parking structure and to relate to the City’s plans for a public plaza north of this site.  He noted that the size of the parking structure was reduced slightly and more surface parking was added.  He advised that the applicant will also be constructing improvements to the Bay Trail on the south side of the property.


Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the original project included a transfer of approximately 90,000 square feet to this parcel, and the developer will make use of density transfer provisions to place 12,500 additional square feet of retail on the site.  He said the net effect is no more retail than was originally contemplated for Sierra Point.


Principal Planner Swiecki reviewed and explained the permits and approvals needed for the proposed project, including certification of the final EIR, a General Plan text amendment and zoning text amendment to allow biotech research and development as a permitted use, design guideline amendments to change the original three office towers to five low-rise and mid-rise buildings, transfer of square footage as indicated, the design permit approving the site plan and project elevations, the modification of the use permit so the applicant is not required to add more parking for the retail space, and the development agreement spelling out the project implementation details.


Judith Malamut, LSA, the City’s consultant, discussed the environmental analysis and EIR findings.  She noted the City held scoping sessions in January of 2006 to identify the issues for the draft EIR, which was completed and released for public comment in November of 2006.  The Planning Commission held a public hearing on the draft EIR in December 2006, and the consultant and staff prepared responses to all comments received from members of the public and Commissioners.  Ms. Malamut said the applicant continued to work with the City on the community’s vision for Sierra Point, and those discussions led to development of a revised alternative including a retail component. 


Ms. Malamut stated that the EIR includes a project description, analysis of impacts, an alternative description and analysis, an analysis of cumulative impacts, responses to comments, and a proposed mitigation and monitoring program.  She said the EIR looked at land use planning, population, transportation, air quality, noise, hydrology, biological resources, hazards, public services and utilities, and visual resources.  Ms. Malamut noted the EIR identifies transportation and visual resources as two areas where impacts will be substantial and unavoidable, as well as other impacts that can be reduced to a level of less than significant with proper mitigation measures.  She said the EIR looked at a range of alternatives, including a no-project alternative, and a revised site plan alternative with two parking structures.  She noted the applicant subsequently developed the additional retail alternative as described by Mr. Swiecki, and that alternative was found to be the environmentally superior alternative, in that it resulted in mitigable visual impacts, whereas the original design resulted in significant unavoidable visual impacts.  

Ms. Malamut reviewed the responses to comments.  She noted that a number of oral comments and five written comments were received, and the consultants incorporated some of those points in text revisions and mitigation measures.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the resolutions  and findings will come back to the Planning Commission at the next meeting for review and recommendations to the City Council.  He welcomed comments from Commissioners on the EIR.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the EIR indicates unavoidable impacts on traffic levels of service.  He asked how traffic impacts compare for the various alternatives considered.  Ms. Malamut drew attention to the summary table showing cumulative impacts with and without the project.  She advised that ten different intersections were evaluated for traffic levels during morning and evening peak hours.  The EIR concluded that for all intersections with a Level of Service (LOS) “F,” that level would remain at “F” even without the project.  Ms. Malamut noted that new traffic signals and intersection improvements would improve the level of service to an acceptable level at most but not all intersections.


Commissioner Jameel commented that traffic on the 101 Freeway could be affected by inadequate level of service at the southbound Sierra Point on/off ramp.  Commissioner Jameel pointed out that 101 is the sole egress route from Sierra Point, and he expressed concern about safe emergency access.  He advocated establishing an emergency egress plan for Sierra Point.


Ms. Malamut said the mitigation program calls for improvements to the Lagoon Way intersection (southbound 101 intersection) that will help abate traffic impacts.  


Commissioner Jameel asked about air quality and hazardous materials impacts.  Ms. Malamut responded that any significant impacts in these areas can be mitigated to a level below significance.  She added that there are a number of county, state, and federal laws regulating construction on former landfill sites.  


Commissioner Jameel asked if the consultants recommended more stringent standards for biotech facilities to protect them from seismic hazards.  Ms. Malamut said the geotechnical consultants analyzed the geologic hazards and identified specific mitigation measures.  She noted there are strict regulations that apply to construction in areas with seismic hazards.


Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about health and safety impacts on nearby residents.  Ms. Malamut said the proposed biotech uses are not significantly different from activities going on at Hitachi and other large office buildings.  She expressed her opinion that the existing regulations  that the project will need to comply with are sufficient to protect the public. 


Commissioner Jameel recalled that many Brisbane residents opposed UCSF’s preliminary proposal for a biotech research campus at the Baylands several years ago because of concerns about hazardous materials and environmental effects.  Ms. Malamut indicated that the draft EIR analyzed these impacts and identified specific mitigation measures, including regular reports to the City of Brisbane as requested.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the project includes about 1,800 parking spaces in the parking structure and parking lots, and the development is expected to generate 1,800 jobs.  He noted that the amount of parking seems excessive, and he asked if the number of parking spaces could be adjusted.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the City can grant a parking modification if warranted.  He said the intent was to comply with the City’s parking requirements.  He noted that staff is supporting not requiring additional parking to serve the retail, as excess parking is available in the adjacent marina parking lot.   

Commissioner Lentz asked why the revised site plan alternative described in the draft EIR  was not considered as environmentally desirable as the additional retail alternative. Ms. Malamut explained that the alternatives with two parking garages would create greater visual impacts than the current proposal.  Commissioner Lentz suggested a shorter parking garage in the northeast section with the retail uses, plus a two- to three-story garage in the southwest.  Ms. Malamut said a parking garage in the southwest would obstruct views from the office buildings in that area and impact other public views.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the draft EIR indicates the project would have no impact on housing in Brisbane, although it would create 1,800 jobs, and he asked for clarification of that point.  Ms. Malamut stated that the revised project does not change the total number of jobs.  She said the EIR analyzed the jobs-to-housing ratio and concluded that it was unlikely many people would move here and create more demand for housing.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the project was expected to create traffic backups at the freeway on and off ramps at peak commute times.  Ms. Malamut said implementation of the mitigation measures identified in the EIR would eliminate additional cumulative impacts resulting from the project and maintain current levels of service at the intersection.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the mitigation measures proposed to address transportation impacts.  Ms. Malamut indicated that besides installation of traffic signals, the draft EIR recommends a traffic reduction plan, installation of shuttle stops, bicycle parking, an on-site commute assistance center, subsidized transit passes, discounted parking fees for employees, flex-time work hours and alternative work weeks.  She estimated that implementation of all these measures would result reduce traffic by a maximum of 20 percent.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of using of water from the Bay to fight fires at Sierra Point.  Ms. Malamut stated that the Fire Department prefers not to use Bay water because it requires special hoses and equipment.  She noted this was specifically discussed with the Fire Department.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini invited comments from the applicant.


Jon Bergschneider, representing HCP LS Brisbane, noted that this project is the culmination of many years of planning and working with the City of Brisbane.  He advised that Slough Estates, the former applicant, was sold to his firm on August 1, 2007.  He reviewed the developer’s objectives for the project and discussed plans for parking and traffic management.  


Mr. Bergschneider introduced Tom Gilman, architect, and invited him to talk about the design of the campus.


Mr. Gilman stated that the project will be designed to meet LEED Silver certification standards.  He discussed energy-efficiency and sustainability features of the buildings and landscaping.  He said the site design incorporates considerable open space and improvements to the Bay Trail.  Mr. Gilman showed views of the project and pointed out key elements.  Mr. Gilman noted that the revised project has one parking structure to minimize visual impacts.  He discussed the considerations that went into the site plan, and noted one of the major objectives was preserving views and providing continuity between buildings.


Acting Chairman Hawawini thanked the applicant for providing a visual presentation to give the Planning Commission a better understanding of how the project will look.  He observed that putting the retail area in the center of the campus might be a better way to activate the area and connect the buildings.  Mr. Gilman noted that changing the location of the buildings would impact views and open space between buildings.


Mr. Berkschneider commented that the developer views the retail area as serving Sierra Point as a whole, not just this project.  He explained that the location was chosen because of its proximity to parking and the other portions of Sierra Point.


Ms. Malamut added that the policies in the San Francisco Bay Plan are quite specific in terms of where parking should be placed relative to the waterfront, and these constraints were also taken into account.


Commissioner Jameel asked about power demand and on-site energy sources.  Mr. Bergschneider noted that the developer is basically designing the shells of the buildings, and actual energy usage will be determined by the eventual tenants of the buildings.  Mr. Gilman stated that the developer will establish standards regarding the types of materials and interior building systems that can be used.  Mr. Berkschneider added that the project does not include provisions for alternative energy sources.  


Commissioner Jameel urged the developer to provide on-site energy generation.  He noted the area might be especially suitable for wind power.


Commissioner Maturo expressed appreciation to the developer for the proposed improvements to the area.  She questioned whether the slight reduction in the height of the parking structure will reduce visual impacts significantly.  Mr. Gilman said the proposed parking structure will have only four above-grade floors.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the developer considered extending the retail area the whole length of the garage.  Mr. Gilman said that option was considered, but there were concerns about the viability of retail uses if the retail space was placed too far from Sierra Point Parkway and street parking.  Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of adding more retail in the future.  Mr. Bergschneider noted that there will be an additional 35,000 square feet of retail space across from this retail area.


Commissioner Lentz observed that there will probably be extra space in the parking structure because not all employees will be working the same hours, and he suggested sharing the parking structure with retail customers.  Mr. Bergschneider said the developer will consider this possibility.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the building architecture is attractive and appealing, but the appearance of the parking structure could be improved by making its shape less boxy.  Mr. Gilman stated that the developer is continuing to work with staff to look at various design options for the parking structure.


Commissioner Lentz asked how the developer plans to make the open space in the northwest corner more usable.  Mr. Gilman said the developer envisions passive uses with seating areas, sidewalks, and alcoves.  Commissioner Lentz emphasized the importance of activating the area and generating more activity at Sierra Point.  He noted that the employees at the site will be a major contributor to its viability.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the trails through the property connecting to the Bay Trail will be open to the public.  Mr. Bergschneider responded that the trails will be open to everyone.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the developer to consider alternative energy sources.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini commented that Sierra Point tends to be windy and uncomfortable much of the time, and he recommended that the developer consider ways of mitigating the wind to make the area more usable.


Commissioner Jameel said he liked the proposed project much better than what was originally approved, and he commended the developer for the improvements.  He asked about the possibility of green roofs.  Mr. Gilman explained that life science uses typically involve a considerable amount of rooftop equipment, so photovoltaic panels or green roofs would not be suitable in this setting.


Commissioners thanked staff, Ms. Malamut, and the developer’s representatives for their presentations.


Commissioner Lentz requested additional information about the extent and level of live animal testing that could take place at the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki referred to the exhibit in the meeting packet describing restrictions on this type of research and the applicable performance standards.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of December 13, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince reminded the Commission of the upcoming presentation by Richard Register on November 29 at the Mission Blue Center.  He encouraged Commissioners and citizens to attend.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

There were no items initiated by the Commission.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of December 13, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:08 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


George Hawawini, Acting Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

